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CALL TO ORDER 

Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector of the Board, called the meeting to order at 9 a.m. on Friday, 
September 14, 2012, in the Martin Hall Board Room. 

INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor asked President Kyle to introduce any guests. President Kyle asked Ms. Christy L. 
Jackson, Assistant Director of University Relations, to introduce any guests and she reported none were 
present. 

APPROVAL OF MEETING AGENDA 
Mr. Milton C. Johns made the motion to approve the September 14, 2012 meeting agenda as published 
prior to the meeting. Ms. Nancy E. Artis seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the May 4, 2012 meeting of the Board 
of Visitors, as amended.  Mr. Darius A. Johnson made the motion, Mr. Matthew B. Crisp seconded the 
motion and the motion carried unanimously. 

CLOSED SESSION 
Mr. J. Brandon Bell moved that the Board convene in a closed meeting, pursuant to § 2.2-3711 A (1) of 
the Freedom of Information Act, for the purpose of discussion of personnel matters, more specifically 
relating to the review of the candidates proposed for election as the advisory non-voting faculty 
representative to the Board. Ms. Artis seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

RECONVENED SESSION 
Following the closed session, the public was invited to return to the meeting. Rector Whitley-Taylor 
called the meeting to order and asked Mr. Bell to make the motion to return to open session. 
 

 
Certification of Executive Meeting 

 
 

WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors has convened an executive meeting on 
this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisions of The 
Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and 

WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3712 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by this Board that 
such executive closed meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law; 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Radford University Board of Visitors hereby 
certifies that, to the best of each member’s knowledge, (1) only public business matters lawfully 
exempted from open meeting requirements under Virginia law and (2) only such public business 
matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, 
discussed or considered in the meeting by the Radford University Board of Visitors. 

 
VOTE: yes – Ms. Nancy E. Artis   yes – Mr. Milton C. Johns  
  yes – Mr. Anthony R. Bedell   yes – Mr. Darius A. Johnson 
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  yes – Mr. J. Brandon Bell   yes – Ms. Ruby W. Rogers  
  yes – Ms. Mary W. Campbell   yes – Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
  yes – Mr. Matthew B. Crisp   yes – Ms. Wendy S. Tepper 
  yes – Dr. Kevin R. Dye    yes – Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 

yes – Ms. Sandra C. Davis   yes – Mr. Michael A. Wray 
   

ELECTION OF NON-VOTING ADVISORY FACULTY REPRESENTATIVE TO THE 
RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS FOR 2012-2013 

Mr. Crisp made a motion to elect Dr. Laura J. Jacobsen as the non-voting advisory faculty representative 
to the Board for the 2012-2013 term, in accordance with the discussions in the Closed Session. Mr. 
Johns seconded the motion and the motion was approved unanimously. 

REPORT TO THE BOARD OF VISITORS FROM THE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE 
Ms. Emily V. Redd, non-voting student representative to the Board of Visitors reported to the Board on 
the various activities and special accomplishments of the students at Radford University.  A copy of her 
report is attached hereto as Attachment A. 
 
REPORT TO THE BOARD OF VISITORS FROM THE FACULTY REPRESENTATIVE 
Dr. Laura J. Jacobsen, non-voting faculty representative to the Board of Visitors reported on issues of 
concern and interest to the faculty. A copy of the report is attached hereto as Attachment B. 

REPORT FROM THE ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE  
Mr. J. Brandon Bell, Chair of the Academic Affairs Committee, reported that the committee met on 
September 13, 2012, and heard several informational updates and had one action item.  

Mr. Bell stated that the committee heard a report from Dr. Laura Jacobsen, the President of the Faculty 
Senate, and heard several other informational reports, including a very positive enrollment update from 
Mr. James Pennix, Dean of Admissions.   

He shared that the committee heard a report on the accomplishments of the Academic Affairs Division 
during 2011-2012 and on the areas of focus for 2012-2013 from Dr. Sam Minner, Provost and Vice 
President for Academic Affairs. Dr. Minner also reported to the committee on the Woodrow Wilson 
Visiting Fellow, who will be on campus October 29 – November 2, 2012 and the College Affordability 
Speaker Series that is planned.   
 
Mr. Bell reported that there was a brief discussion in the meeting regarding differential tuition rates at 
the undergraduate level. 
 
Mr. Bell recommended on behalf of the committee that the following resolution for revisions to the 
Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook be adopted: 
 

Approval of the Resolution for Revisions to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook 
 
The motion was seconded by Mr. Darius A. Johnson and the Board approved the Resolution 
unanimously. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment C. 
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REPORT FROM THE BUSINESS AFFAIRS AND MARKETING COMMITTEE  
Mr. Darius A. Johnson, Chair of the Business Affairs and Marketing Committee, reported that the 
committee met on September 13, 2012, and received three informational updates and had five action 
items for the Board. 
 
He reported the committee heard a report from Ms. Margaret D. McManus, University Auditor, 
regarding the University Discretionary Fund. She confirmed to the committee that one hundred percent 
of the expenditures reviewed were found to be in compliance with Board guidelines.  She also reviewed 
the Charter for the Office of Audit & Advisory Services and reconfirmed her reporting relationship to 
the Committee. Other information presented included the FY2012 Activity Report, the FY 2013 Audit 
Plan, Budget and Staffing Summaries for FY 2012 and FY 2013, and a follow-up audit status report.   
 
Mr. Johnson reported that Ms. Lisa H. Ridpath, Associate Vice President for Finance and 
Administration, provided a summary of unaudited revenue and expenditure activity for the year ending 
June 30, 2012. He explained that revenue and expenditures were at expected levels.  

Mr. Johnson shared that Mr. Chris Willis, Assistant Vice President and Chief Facilities Officer, 
presented an update of RU’s current and future capital projects. He also commended the University for 
exceeding the Small, Women and Minority (SWaM) spending goal on the College of Business and 
Economics capital project. 

He reported the Business Affairs and Marketing Committee discussed the adoption of a resolution to 
approve the University’s Six-year Plan (2012) and recommended that the Board adopt the following 
resolution: 

Approval of Radford University’s Six-Year Plan 

Mr. Crisp seconded the motion and the Board approved the Resolution unanimously. A copy of the 
Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment D. 

Mr. Johnson recommended on behalf of the committee that the Board adopt the following resolution for 
Radford University’s 2012-2013 Operating Budget: 

Approval of Radford University’s 2012-2013 Operating Budget 
The motion was seconded by Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham and the Board approved the 
resolution unanimously. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment E. 

Mr. Johnson recommended on behalf of the committee that the Board of Visitors adopt the following 
resolution approving an Umbrella Capital Project to Renovate Residence Halls: 

Approval of the Umbrella Capital Project to Renovate Residence Halls 
Dr. Kevin R. Dye seconded the motion and the Board approved the Resolution unanimously. A copy of 
the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment F. 

Mr. Johnson recommended on behalf of the committee that the Board approve the following resolution 
authorizing the University to initiate planning for the renovation of Whitt Hall using nongeneral funds:  

Approval of Authorization for the University to initiate planning for the renovation 
of Whitt Hall using nongeneral funds 

The motion was seconded by Mr. Crisp and the Board approved the Resolution unanimously. A copy of 
the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment G. 
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Mr. Johnson recommended on behalf of the committee that the Board approve the following resolution 
to request a capital project to initiate planning for the renovation of Curie Hall using nongeneral funds: 

Approval of the a capital project to initiate planning for the renovation of Curie Hall using 
nongeneral funds 

The motion was seconded by Mr. Crisp and the Board approved the Resolution unanimously. A copy of 
the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment H. 
 
REPORT FROM THE GOVERNANCE AND ADMINISTRATION COMMITTEE 
Ms. Nancy E. Artis, Chair of the Governance and Administration Committee, reported the committee 
met on September 13, 2012, and heard two informational updates and had one action item.  

She reported that Mr. Danny M. Kemp, Vice President for Information Technology, gave an update on 
the revised Level II Information Technology Accessibility Standard, new technology installed in the 
College of Business and Economics (COBE) building, audio improvements to the auditoriums across 
campus and enhancements to the RUmobile app. He also reported there are now one hundred thirty-four 
new/ updated departmental websites, twenty-eight more in development and only twelve remaining to 
begin the migration to the new format. He discussed upgrades to the Banner system and to the Content 
Management System (CMS) and noted the extended hours for Young Hall, providing students with a 
place to study twenty-four hours per day, seven days a week. 

Ms. Artis stated the committee heard a report from Mr. Robert G. Lineburg, Director of Athletics. Mr. 
Lineburg reported on the many positive accomplishments of the athletic teams that included Big South 
Conference Tournament wins, individual Big South wins and numerous student awards.  He emphasized 
that RU recognized and supported scholar athletes and stressed that we hold them to the highest 
academic achievement. Mr. Lineburg noted the athletics department emphasized the need for giving 
back and community service and how this is embraced by the athletes.  He announced the Hall of Fame 
luncheon, honoring former RU athletes and coaches and encouraged members of the Board to attend. He 
announced that the event was scheduled for October 6, 2012, during the Family Weekend and Alumni 
Homecoming Weekend. 

Ms. Artis reported the committee had one action item, and following discussion, recommended on 
behalf of the committee that the Board adopt the following resolution: 

Approval of Radford University’s Weapons Regulation 

The motion was seconded by Mr. Johnson and the Resolution was approved by the Board on the 
following roll-call vote: 
VOTE: yes – Ms. Nancy E. Artis   no  – Mr. Milton C. Johns 
  no  – Mr. Anthony R. Bedell   yes – Mr. Darius A. Johnson 
  yes – Mr. J. Brandon Bell   yes – Ms. Ruby W. Rogers 
  yes – Ms. Mary W. Campbell   yes – Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
  no  – Mr. Matthew B. Crisp   no  – Ms. Wendy S. Tepper 
  yes – Dr. Kevin R. Dye   yes – Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 
  yes – Ms. Sandra C. Davis   no  – Mr. Michael A. Wray 
 
A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment I. 
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REPORT FROM THE STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 

Mr. Matthew B. Crisp, Chair of the Student Affairs Committee, reported the committee met on 
September 13, 2012, and received several informational updates and had no action items.  
He reported that Dr. Mark R. Shanley, Vice President for Student Affairs, provided an update on a very 
successful series of fall semester opening events and gave positive feedback on the renovation of 
Moffett Hall. 

Mr. Crisp reported Mr. Donald B. Appiarius, Associate Vice President for Student Affairs and Dean of 
Students, provided updates on initiatives that include revisions to the Standards of Student Conduct, 
alternative dispute resolution, student Bystander Intervention Training and staff training for Threat 
Assessment.   

Mr. Crisp also reported that Mr. Kenneth J. Bonk, Associate Vice President for Student Affairs and 
Director of Student Activities updated the committee on student activities that included: plans for the 
Student Fitness and Wellness Center, expanded leadership development programs and the Radford After 
Dark programming. 
 
Mr. Crisp shared that Ms. Redd, President of the Student Government Association (SGA), gave an oral 
report to the committee on the many events and activities the SGA had held and participated in since the 
May Board meeting. 

REPORT FROM THE UNIVERSITY ADVANCEMENT AND ALUMNI RELATIONS 
COMMITTEE 

Ms. Sandra C. Davis, Vice Chair of the University Advancement and Alumni Relations Committee, 
reported the committee met on September 13, 2012, and heard informational updates and had no action 
items. She reported Dr. Deborah J. Robinson, Vice President for University Advancement provided an 
overview on advancement and fundraising activities for fiscal year 2011-2012 and fiscal year 2012-2013 
through August 31, 2012.   

She reported that Dr. Robinson shared that current giving to the University was fifty-five percent from 
individuals and forty-two percent from corporations. A goal of six million dollars has been set for 
fundraising for 2012-2013, an increase of seven percent. Dr. Robinson reported that Advancement had 
established several new initiatives to enable them to reach this goal. 

REPORT ON THE RADFORD UNIVERSITY FOUNDATION 

Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham, Liaison to the RU Foundation Board, reported that the 
Foundation Board met on September 12, 2012.  She reported the Foundation had moved the ownership  
for the  Foundation’s real estate holdings into limited liability corporations (LLC’s) with the exception 
of any real estate currently for sale. She noted the Foundation had completed its annual audit with 
positive results and that the Investment Committee would meet in October.  Ms. Snyder-Falkinham 
shared the Foundation planned to have the scholarship amounts ready for approval in November and that 
the Nominating Committee planned to select two new Board members for approval at the November 
meeting. 
 
Ms. Snyder-Falkinham reported that currently the Foundation has $41.7 million of which $33 million is 
in investments and $8 million is invested in land and buildings. She reported that the RU Real Estate 
Foundation has approximately $8 million to oversee- made up primarily of the RU Corporate Park.  
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The Board took a short recess at 10:20 a.m. and reconvened at 10:30 a.m. 
 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

President Penelope W. Kyle reported to the Board on events and activities that have occurred at Radford 
University since the May Board meeting. A copy of her report is attached hereto as Attachment J. 

CLOSED SESSION 

Mr. Crisp moved that the Board convene in a closed meeting, pursuant to § 2.2-3711 A (1) and § 2.2-
3711 A (3) of the Freedom of Information Act, for the purpose of discussion of personnel matters, more 
specifically relating to the performance evaluation, compensation and/or appointment of specific 
university employees and for the discussion or consideration of real estate matters. Ms. Artis seconded 
the motion. The motion passed unanimously.  

RECONVENED SESSION 
Following the closed session, the public was invited to return to the meeting. Rector Whitley-Taylor 
called the meeting to order and asked Mr. Crisp to make the motion to return to open session. 

Certification of Executive Meeting 
 

WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors has convened an executive meeting on 
this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisions of The 
Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and 

WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3712 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by this Board that 
such executive closed meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Radford University Board of Visitors hereby 
certifies that, to the best of each member’s knowledge, (1) only public business matters lawfully 
exempted from open meeting requirements under Virginia law and (2) only such public business 
matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, 
discussed or considered in the meeting by the Radford University Board of Visitors. 

VOTE: yes – Ms. Nancy E. Artis   yes – Mr. Milton C. Johns  
  yes – Mr. Anthony R. Bedell   yes – Mr. Darius A. Johnson 
  yes – Mr. J. Brandon Bell   yes – Ms. Ruby W. Rogers  
  yes – Ms. Mary W. Campbell   yes – Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
  yes – Mr. Matthew B. Crisp   yes – Ms. Wendy S. Tepper 
  yes – Dr. Kevin R. Dye    yes – Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor 

yes – Ms. Sandra C. Davis   yes – Mr. Michael A. Wray 

RATIFICATION OF THE PRESIDENT’S CONTRACT 

Rector Whitley-Taylor asked for a motion to ratify President Penelope W. Kyle’s contact which extends 
her employment with the University for five additional years.  Mr. Crisp made the motion and Ms. Artis 
seconded the motion and the motion to ratify the contract passed unanimously.   

OTHER BUSINESS 

Ms. Whitley-Taylor asked President Kyle and her staff to prepare resolutions honoring the service of the  
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five outgoing members of the Radford University Board of Visitors:  
 

Mr. H. René Fonseca 
Mr. Thomas E. Fraim, Jr. 

Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite 
Mr. Mark R. Pace 

Mr. Ronald R. Wesley 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor announced that the next meeting of the Board of Visitors would be on November 8-
9, 2012 in Radford.  She announced the following 2012-2013 Board meetings: 

February   (Date to be determined) Richmond, Virginia 
May 9-10, 2013 Radford, Virginia (with Commencement on May 11th) 
August   (Board Retreat dates and location to be determined) 
September 12-13, 2013 
November 7-8, 2013 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to come before the Board, the Rector adjourned the meeting at 11:40 a.m.  

 
Respectfully Submitted 
Kimberly Chiapetto, Secretary 
Radford University Board of Visitors   





ATTACHMENT A 


Student Report to the Radford University Board of Visitors 


Board of Visitors Report  


There are three issues that I wish to pursue this year as the Board of Visitors Student 
Representative:    


1) Building School Spirit and School Pride:  
a. I would like to help increase the amount of school spirit that our students feel 


about RU. Last year, Megan Rhodes came to me as BOV representative to the 
Student Government President to discuss increased promotion of the Ring 
Ceremony at Radford. Traditionally, our ring ceremony was typically held in the 
Fall, the SGA decided after meeting with Megan that we should move the Ring 
Ceremony to March, so it would coincide with the founders day.  


b. We are also looking into hosting T-Shirt exchanges in which students would trade 
their t-shirts from other universities for a brand new RU t-shirt. These other t-
shirts would also be donated to the Goodwill or local clothing bank to help the 
community as well.  


2) Revisions to the CORE class curriculum.  
a. As data from our recent SGA polls indicate, students become increasingly 


dissatisfied with the CORE classes as they continue through the four required 
classes.  


All Sophomores 5.67 
All Juniors 5.83 
All Seniors 4.79 
All Students who have taken 1 class 6.91 
All students who have taken 2 classes 5.02 
All students who have taken 3 classes 5.60 
All students who have taken 4 classes 4.69 


b. Clearly, there is dissatisfaction with the current system in place for the Core 
curriculum. 


c. I am working with Faculty President, Laura Jacobsen, to help discuss what the 
role should be in any proposed changes to the curriculum.  


3) Off Campus Housing  
a. I have noticed and observed as a student that there is a wide disparity between 


different housing options off campus. While obviously there is clearly a limited 
amount of things that RU can do about private companies, we can provide 
increased education to our current on campus students who are planning to move 
off of campus and can potentially create a RU sponsored preferred lender list.  


b. These private companies could then agree to basic housing requirements (i.e. 
responding to maintenance issues in a timely fashion and providing adequate 
parking which is enforced).  
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ATTACHMENT B 
 


Faculty Report to the Radford University Board of Visitors 
 


Report prepared by Faculty Senate President, Dr. Laura Jacobsen 
September 14, 2012 


 It is my honor and privilege to be here today in service to the Radford University Board of 
Visitors. I am honored to serve as the President of the Radford University Faculty Senate, and I take very 
seriously my role here today in communicating with all of you in ways that are honest, positive, and 
hopefully productive for all of us. I see my leadership role as one that is to help foster changes that bring 
us closer together as a well-functioning campus community. 
 
 Yesterday, I presented to the Academic Affairs Committee on several of the diverse and exciting 
projects being addressed in that division. I brought copies of that report to distribute to all of you and 
hope you will take the time to read it, however, I see no need to provide those same details here again. 
With respect to that report, I will leave you with the simple perspective that the overall state of our 
Academic Affairs at Radford University is strong. Dr. Joe Scartelli led us artfully—no pun intended to the 
Dean of Visual and Performing Arts—through difficult times to help us re-establish ourselves as one 
community, and Provost Sam Minner has demonstrated outstanding, honest, transparent, and 
productive leadership during his first year. I reiterate from yesterday’s Academic Affairs meeting that 
Provost Minner has been very involved with our faculty, our Faculty Senate, and our Faculty Senate 
Executive Council; and the entire Academic Affairs Leadership Team, under Provost Minner’s leadership, 
has been extremely welcoming and collaboratively-spirited in inviting and also being highly responsive 
to my participation with them in their weekly meetings as a faculty representative since May. This will 
continue through the coming year. Simply put, I am impressed. I also reiterate that more recently, the 
Faculty Senate Executive Council also advocated having faculty participation on the President’s Cabinet, 
and beginning with the August 9 meeting, the President graciously invited me to serve on the Cabinet as 
Faculty Senate President. The faculty are very pleased with and encouraged by with this decision, as it 
reflects a commendable innovation in leadership that can hopefully help to build stronger relationships 
and improved communications between our faculty and upper administration. It is truly an honor to 
serve in that role as well. 
 
 All of us in this room—every one of us, love and share a common commitment to Radford 
University’s future. I am so often impressed with the things I hear that many of you are doing for our 
institution, and I thank you. Moving forward to today’s focus, I would like to speak with all of you 
regarding ways to strengthen our own communications and relationships between the faculty and Board 
of Visitors, with many of the recommendations being informed by reporting from the Association of 
Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges. The challenge we face together has nothing to do with 
our spirit and intentions as individuals, but primarily with our self-organization and processes for 
building collaborative relationships.  
 


The Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges is the only national association 
that serves the interests and needs of academic governing boards, boards of institutionally related 
foundations, and campus CEOs and other senior-level campus administrators on issues related to higher 
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education governance and leadership.  Its mission is to strengthen, protect, and advocate on behalf of 
citizen trusteeship that supports and advances higher education.  
 


In its 2009 report on “Faculty, Governing Boards, and Institutional Governance,” the Association 
of Governing Boards indicated that, “how boards, presidents, and faculty contribute to and engage one 
another in institutional governance speaks to the health of a particular college or university as well as to 
the broader principles of autonomy, self-regulation, and accountability of higher education” (Schwartz, 
Skinner, & Bowen, p. 3). 
 
 We see the clear evidence of the importance of healthy, collaborative, consultative, and 
transparent relationships between these constituencies when we consider, for example, the drama that 
unfolded on the UVA campus this summer.  As Rector Dragas herself admitted afterward, a key factor to 
the emotionally and negatively charged climate was a breach of trust of the institution. We faced some 
of our own very similar and significant struggles at Radford University in 2009, and my hope is that we 
demonstrate that we learned from that experience by taking important steps that might make us 
leaders and role models for other colleges and universities in our governance.   
 


In general, universities’ governance is threatened when Board members and faculty either do 
not communicate at all or communicate only through back channels that ultimately undermine the 
institution and weaken its governance. Moving forward, the President’s leadership will be an important 
factor in helping us as we establish new and productive relationships between our faculty and Board. 


 
The Association for Governing Boards (2009) referred to the President as the “Nexus of 


Communication” and suggested based on its research with participants at 417 different institutions: 
The president was mentioned in this research as the person most responsible for determining 
the quality of interaction between the board and faculty, and the main means for 
communicating information to the faculty, board, and campus community. In small institutions 
and large ones, those with a history of conflict, lethargy, or success, whether governance 
worked well or not was seen to rely in large measure on the president.  (p. 14) 


The report continued, “The quality of interaction—communication, understanding, and work 
accomplished—is dependent upon the president” (p. 17). 
 
 The Board has often asked the faculty at previous meetings what can be done to help improve 
relations and strengthen our governance. Here are several ideas from the Faculty Senate Executive 
Council for your consideration, which collectively might be very beneficial to our institution. Toward 
these ends, a primary initial request for consideration of President Kyle is to help promote these new 
avenues for sustained, meaningful interactions between the Board of Visitors and faculty, and to also 
consider developing additional meaningful ways herself to engage with the faculty.  
 


• A first idea for your consideration is that the next Board of Visitors retreat be a retreat with the 
faculty, such as with the Faculty Senate Executive Council or with the Faculty Senate at large. 
This could possibly be a meeting facilitated by a consultant from the Association of Governing 
Boards, or it could be a working meeting to address ways to build open, meaningful, formal 
mechanisms for communication and relationship building between the Board and faculty. 


 
• Second, it may be beneficial for the Board to consider inviting one or more faculty members 


who are appointed by the Faculty Senate Executive Council to serve as members on each 
Board committee and participate with an option to present in committee meetings. Faculty 
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membership on Board committees already occurs in 56% of institutions (Schwartz, Skinner, & 
Bowen, 2009). Debacles such as those at UVA can be avoided with enhanced communications at 
the ground level. 


 
• As a third idea, we propose the creation of a new Board of Visitors Communications 


Committee, parallel to existing Board committees, including faculty, staff, and student 
representation and focused on (1) improving and maintaining communication between the 
Board, President, and faculty as well as with students and staff and perhaps also on (2) 
discussing key campus issues or initiatives with faculty, students, or staff—such as by visiting 
campus one or more additional times annually to work closely with the Faculty Senate Executive 
Council or other constituent groups. This provides faculty and interested Board members with 
opportunities to learn with and from one another, to mutually listen to and learn from each 
other’s perspectives, and to potentially generate new ideas collectively to strengthen our 
campus community or promote positive change. Board members willing to and interested in 
making presentations in classes would also be invited to do so. This committee could also 
convene during Board meetings and report to the Board just as the other committees already 
do. At present, 14% of institutions have such a committee, but given RU’s history, it seems we 
could benefit from becoming a leader in these efforts. 
 


• Fourth, we propose that the Board consider designating that the President of the Faculty 
Senate or her/his designee automatically serve as the non-voting advisory representative to 
the Board, whereas currently the Board selects a faculty representative from a list of three 
faculty members submitted by the Faculty Senate. Our Faculty Senate Executive Council feels 
strongly on this matter because this is a symbolic but powerful gesture on the part of the Board 
to defer to and show a spirit of collegiality with the faculty-elected leadership for this important 
role. There is no one better informed about the collective voice of the faculty than the Faculty 
Senate President. We hear the suggestion that the Board might be able to move its decision to 
an earlier date, however, such a suggestion does not get to the heart of the matter of trust and 
respect that we all crave. I think all of you crave it as well. The Board benefits, and we all 
collectively benefit, when we demonstrate confidence in one another. As an additional 
advantage, this would greatly simplify what is now a multi-step process that has taken over 
three months. 
 
In relation to the issue of faculty representation to the Board, President Kyle indicated that the 


Board wanted to receive three names because they like to get to know different faculty members and to 
not have the same faculty member serve on the Board for two years in a row, if that individual served 
consecutive terms as Senate President. Radford faculty very much agree with the suggestion that 
increased opportunities for Board members and faculty to get to know one another better are 
necessary, although not in the context of Board appointments. With steps such as those above, 
communications are sure to improve. To address the President’s concern, we have a different proposal, 
which the President has also already encouraged: 
 


• We would like to invite the Board to set aside time at its next meeting in November for a social 
event for faculty and staff to get to know our Board members. The event would be co-
sponsored by the Faculty Senate, AP Faculty Senate, and Staff Senate and hopefully funded by 
administration. The Presidents of each of these bodies, including myself, have discussed our 
interest in planning such a function, and if we learn of the Board’s interest in participating and 
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preferred timing for the event, we will be delighted to take next steps to pull together such an 
event. Please discuss this matter and let President Kyle know if you would like us to proceed. 
 
One of the most significant undertakings among faculty, AP faculty, staff, and students alike in 


the coming year will be to work toward a process of internal governance reform. Improvement of 
faculty-board relationships is one key aspect to such reform, but the reform process is actually much 
more expansive than this and also a very exciting endeavor that we pursue as a campus community. 
However, we cannot be successful at this without your help, so I continue by briefly summarizing the 
process and what we would like to request from all of you as Board members. 


 
Internal Governance at a university is the formal structure and framework for governance, with 


the inclusion of the Board of Visitors, President, the President’s Cabinet, the Student Government 
Association, the Faculty Senate, the AP Faculty Senate, and the Staff Senate, as well as necessary 
committees and/or councils. Radford University has a strong commitment to collaborative governance, 
the willingness to listen to all ideas, to respect competing concerns, to evaluate the merits of many 
alternatives, and to communicate to help build consensus. Successful collaborative governance allows 
the university to address complex issues and be adaptable to changing needs. 


 
The process of internal governance reform is a relatively common one for universities, as 


universities outgrow the governance models that initially guided them. The same is true at Radford 
University. For example, our current internal governance document makes references to administrative 
positions that no longer exist and neglects to mention others that do exist. Descriptions of committee 
memberships are in some cases outdated or confusing to interpret, and the processes and pathways for 
change are oftentimes unclear or nonexistent. As a result, it is common for proposals to come forward 
from various committees or Senates and for uncertainty to exist regarding who, or which committee, is 
the next reviewer in line or what cumbersome steps may be needed for proposals to become policies. 
Faculty, staff, students, and administrators alike—including the President—believe in the need for 
internal governance reform that simplifies our organization and processes while also being truly 
collaborative in nature. We aim to develop an internal governance system that promotes, for all 
constituencies, a role in shaping policy and a voice in decision making. Our revised system will support 
timely and responsive action, complex coordination and excellent communication across groups and 
levels, and appropriate joint planning and implementation. 


 
Toward those ends, we hired a consultant, President Rodney Smolla of Furman University to our 


internal governance reform process, with Dr. Erin Webster-Garrett leading the effort. In June 2012, 
President Smolla visited campus and led four focus group sessions and one open forum with our faculty, 
administrators, and staff to learn more about our institution’s governance and to begin to consider 
possible recommendations for our self-improvement. The focus group sessions and forum were well 
attended and extremely productive, and President Smolla will be returning for a second visit on October 
25-26. During those visits, he will meet with the Faculty Senate, SGA, Staff Senate, AP Senate, and 
President Kyle, in addition to meeting with the newly constituted Internal Governance Task Force and 
hosting a town hall meeting. 


 
One key point that President Smolla emphasized more than once during the focus group 


sessions and in closing remarks at the forum in June was his desire to meet with the Radford University 
Board of Visitors to talk openly with them about their necessary role in the reform process, if it is to be 
successful. The faculty and staff strongly agree that such a meeting could be very beneficial and even 
critical to our efforts to create a new internal governance document. We ask that the Board of Visitors 
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please set aside time at its February meeting in Richmond for a meeting with President Smolla. We 
spoke with President Smolla and are delighted that he is available during that time. The Board’s 
conversation with him is the most important thing the Board can do at this time in supporting our 
efforts as we move forward. 


 
Additionally, a second consideration for the Board to consider regarding our internal governance 


reform process is the possibility of pursuing professional development for Board members through the 
Association of Governing Boards. The AGB offers “Board Education and Consulting Services” such as a 
full-day Board Education Workshop that may be beneficial (http://agb.org/form/board-education-and-
consulting-services). Another option may be for Board members to attend the 2013 Workshop for Board 
Professionals, to be held April 19-21, 2013 in San Francisco 
(http://agb.org/events/workshop/2013/2013-workshop-board-professionals). 
 
 Our internal governance task force will be working throughout this academic year to obtain and 
compile feedback from across university constituency groups and to tentatively draft a written proposal 
in summer 2013. We then anticipate sharing the draft with the campus community and working on 
revisions through the fall of 2013. Assuming we come to consensus in the four Senates, we would move 
the document forward for review by the President’s Cabinet and Board of Visitors. We are excited about 
the possibilities and look forward to working with the Board in any manner it deems appropriate as we 
carry out this process. 
 
 Thank you very much for your time today, and I look forward to continue working with all of you 
in productive ways as we move forward together in support of the institution so dear to all of us. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Laura J. Jacobsen 
President of the Radford University Faculty Senate, 2012-2013 
Ljacobsen@radford.edu 
540-831-5470 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Reference: 
Schwartz, M., Skinner, R., & Bowen, Z. (2009). Faculty, governing boards, and institutional governance. 


Washington, DC: Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges. 



http://agb.org/form/board-education-and-consulting-services

http://agb.org/form/board-education-and-consulting-services

http://agb.org/events/workshop/2013/2013-workshop-board-professionals
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ATTACHMENT C 
 


Radford University Board of Visitors 
 Resolution  


Proposed Changes to the Teaching and Research 
Faculty Handbook  
September 14, 2012 


 
WHEREAS, All proposed changes to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook must be 
managed in accord with §5.0 of that handbook, and 


 
WHEREAS, the authority to amend or revise the Faculty Handbook lies with the Board of 
Visitors. However, proposals for revising the Handbook may be initiated by faculty, 
administrators, the President, or members of the Board of Visitors. Revisions fall into two 
categories: (1) those required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies 
and mandates, and (2) those within the purview of the decision-making processes within the 
University, and 


 
WHEREAS, revisions required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies 
and mandates, and that do not require a decision by University personnel, will be effected 
through an administrative update, with faculty being informed of the change and the reasons for 
it, and 


 
WHEREAS, revisions within the purview of the decision-making processes in the University 
Internal Governance system will be considered by appropriate committees as defined by the 
Internal Governance system. Proposals for changes will be made in the form of text intended to 
replace a portion of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, noting new language and 
striking out the old language, and 


 
WHEREAS, it will be the Faculty Senate’s responsibility to ensure that the general faculty is 
provided time and opportunity to review the proposed change so faculty can communicate with 
their senators prior to any action by the Faculty Senate. 


 
WHEREAS, the Faculty Senate’s recommendations on proposed revisions to the Teaching and 
Research Faculty Handbook will be forwarded to the President. The President will forward the 
Faculty Senate’s recommendations to the Board along with his or her own. 


 
1.   Motion to Section 1.4.1.2, paragraph 3, Faculty Evaluation Criteria (copy of motion 


attached hereto as Attachment B). 
 
 


2.   Motion to Section 1.4.1.4.1, Evaluation Procedures for Tenured and Tenure-track Faculty 
(copy of specific changes is  attached hereto). 


 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, the Radford University Board of Visitors 
approves the Changes of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook as listed above and in 
accordance to §5.0  of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook. 
 
 
 







Motion to amend the faculty handbook, section 1.4.1.2, paragraph 3, under Faculty 
Evaluation Categories (revised) 


 
Rationale: 
With a goal of transparency and communication in mind, this motion aims to eliminate ambiguity 
in the annual faculty evaluation process. Faculty evaluation is discussed in more than one place in 
the FTR handbook. In section 1.4, the areas of evaluation are listed, the reasons for doing it are 
given, and the responsibility of the chair is described as follows: “Each faculty evaluation shall 
be made by the Department chair consistent with the criteria that follow, in accordance with a 
given faculty classification and any published Department- specific evaluation criteria, and in 
accordance with College evaluation procedures.” Under 
1.4.1.2, it is specified that the Department “shall provide written descriptions of any 
department-specific evaluation criteria to be considered” and that the department is responsible 
for communicating in writing “how different activities might be weighted in light of 
department or university goals, and examples of evidence that can be submitted.” Finally, 
under 1.4.1.4.1, item 2, it is specified that the Chair’s evaluation shall include identification of 
“strengths and/or weaknesses within the categories of teaching, professional contributions, and 
university service...” 
Potential areas of ambiguity or miscommunication fall under “published Department- specific 
evaluation criteria,” “how different activities might be weighted,” and communication of 
strengths or weaknesses. Finally, under item 3, again in 1.4.1.4.1, the Department Chair is 
expected to “assign a numerical value” corresponding to his or her assessment of the faculty 
member in each area of evaluation. No explanation is provided as to how the Chair determines 
these numbers. Without presuming to dictate to how these decisions should be made, we believe 
that it is to the benefit of new faculty, in particular, to be provided with clarity and as much 
specificity as possible on the kinds of achievements and contributions that will result in 
productive and outstanding accomplishments and that all faculty will benefit from greater clarity 
in this important area. 


 
Section 1.4.1.2, Faculty Evaluation Criteria 
As currently written: 
Each department shall provide written descriptions of any department-specific evaluation criteria 
to be considered in the evaluation of faculty members in that department. Departments are 
responsible for communicating in writing to faculty the types of department- specific activities 
that are considered, how different activities might be weighted in light of department or 
university goals, and examples of evidence that can be submitted. Whenever changes are made to 
these, departments are responsible for communicating such changes to faculty. Department- 
specific criteria for annual faculty evaluations must be consistent with any applicable 
accreditation requirements. 


 
(Lines in italics have either been modified or replaced. The opening sentence remains the 
same.) 
 
Revision: 
Each department shall provide written descriptions of any department-specific evaluation 
criteria to be considered in the annual evaluation of faculty members in that department. Faculty 
evaluations shall use criteria that reflect the standards and norms of appropriate academic 
disciplines, be consistent with any applicable accreditation requirements and reflect University 
standards. To achieve this, each department shall develop written criteria and/or rubrics reflecting 







the weights and types of acceptable evidence to be used in the evaluation of faculty in the areas of 
teaching, professional contributions, and university service. Department Chairs and School 
Directors should develop these criteria in cooperation with department and/or school personnel 
committees. Such criteria shall be distributed to faculty in writing and made available on a 
department or college web site. Finally, it is recommended that departments initiate 
periodic reviews of these criteria to determine that they remain consistent with professional and 
university expectations. 
 
 








ATTACHMENT D 
 


RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 
Resolution 


September 14, 2012 
 


Approval of Radford University’s Six-Year Plan (2012) 
 
 


WHEREAS, the Higher Education Opportunity Act of 2011 became effective July 1, 
2011, and requires each public institution of higher education in Virginia to develop and submit 
an institutional six-year plan; and 
 
WHEREAS, § 23-38.87:17 of the Act requires, “The governing board of each public 
institution of higher education shall develop and adopt biennially and amend or affirm annually 
a six-year plan for the institution and shall submit that plan to the Council (State Council of 
Higher Education for Virginia), the Governor, and the Chairs of the House Committee on 
Appropriations and the Senate Committee on Finance no later than July 1 of each odd-numbered 
year, and shall submit amendments to or an affirmation of that plan no later than July 1 of each 
even-numbered year or at any other time permitted by the Governor or General Assembly”; and 
 
WHEREAS, Radford University prepared a six-year plan in accordance with the 
requirements of the Higher Education Opportunity Act of 2011 and guidelines provided by the 
State Council of Higher Education for Virginia; and 
 
WHEREAS, the University submitted the plan to the State Council of Higher Education 
for Virginia by the stated deadline of July 1, 2011 for the 2011 submission and August 3, 2012 
for the 2012 submission; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Six-Year Plan (2011) was approved by the Board of Visitors at the 
September 15, 2011 meeting; and 
 
WHEREAS, the preliminary Six-Year Plan (2012) must be approved by the Board of 
Visitors at the earliest possible fall meeting; 
 
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED the Radford University Board of Visitors approves 
the Radford University Six-Year Plan (2012) as presented in the template provide by the State 
Council of Higher Education for Virginia; and 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the University be authorized to revise the Six- 
Year Plan as required by State officials for final submission by the stated deadline 


 


 


Adopted:  September 14, 2012 





















ATTACHMENT F 
 


RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 
Resolution 


September 14, 2012 
 


Approval to convert Construct New Residence Halls Capital Project (17565) to 
Renovate Residence Halls Umbrella Capital Project 


 
WHEREAS, Radford University received authorization to Construct New Residence 


Halls (project number 17565) in Chapter 879 of the 2008 Virginia Acts of Assembly, Item C-56 
using 9c debt; and 


 
WHEREAS, the University has four remaining student residence halls that need to be 


renovated based upon the facility condition index, and 
 


WHEREAS, three of the four remaining residence halls are of similar size, scope and 
floor plans which can generate cost savings and create efficiencies by packaging the projects 
together during planning and construction phases; and 


 
WHEREAS, the Governor is authorized under Section 4-4.01, paragraph l.1, of the 


Virginia Acts of Assembly, to change the size and scope of a project if deemed an emergency; 
and 


WHEREAS, Section 4-4.01, paragraph m.1.b.2, of the Virginia Acts of Assembly states 
that an emergency can be defined as an action that, in the Governor's opinion, may avoid an 
increase in cost or otherwise result in a measurable benefit to the state; and 


 
WHEREAS, Section 4-4.01, paragraph m.1.a.2, of the Virginia Acts of Assembly also 


states that higher education auxiliary enterprise projects fully funded and operated with 
nongeneral funds can be authorized by the Governor; 


 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, the Radford University Board of Visitors 


approves changing the scope of the Construct New Residence Halls Capital Project (17565) to a 
Renovate Residence Halls Umbrella Capital Project for up to $36,000,000 using 9c debt as 
originally authorized in Chapter 879 of the 2008 Virginia Acts of Assembly, Item C-56. 


 


 


 


 


 


 


Adopted:  September 14, 2012 








ATTACHMENT G 
 


RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS  
Resolution 


September 14, 2012 
 


Approval to Initiate Planning for the Renovate Whitt Hall Capital Project using 
Nongeneral Funds 


 
 


WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors approved the Six-Year Capital 
Outlay Plan on September 16, 2011, which included the renovation of Whitt Hall (the 
“Project”), an academic  building built in the 1920’s; and 
 


WHEREAS, Radford University (the “Institution”) has been authorized to renovate the 
Project in Chapter 3 of the 2012 Virginia Acts of Assembly, Item C-39.05.H.1; and 


 
WHEREAS, the Institution has identified the renovation of the Project as a 


critical capital project to address additional student support and administrative space 
needs; and 


 
WHEREAS, the Institution has plans to undertake the renovation of the Project; and 


 
WHEREAS, authorization to initiate planning will expedite the project schedule, 


reduce the impact of inflationary cost increases on the overall project cost, and save valuable 
state resources; and 


 
WHEREAS, the Institution requests nongeneral fund authorization for up to 


$600,000 which shall be reimbursed when the project is funded to move into the 
construction phase; and 


 
WHEREAS, the Institution will make expenditures (the “Expenditures”) in connection 


with the Project; and 
 


WHEREAS, the Institution may determine that the funds advanced and to be 
advanced to pay Expenditures will be reimbursed to the Institution from the proceeds of one or 
more obligations to be issued by or on behalf of the Institution (the “Indebtedness”). 


 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF VISITORS 


OF THE INSTITUTION: 
 


1. The Board of Visitors authorizes the Institution to initiate planning to 
renovate Whitt Hall using up to $600,000 in nongeneral funds for which it 
shall be reimbursed when the project is funded to move into the construction 
phase. 


 
 
 
 
 
 







2. The Board of Visitors of the Institution hereby adopts this declaration of 
official intent under Treasury Regulations S e c t i o n  1 . 1 5 0 -2 a n d  
d e c l a r e s  t h a t  t h e  Institution intends to reimburse itself, in accordance 
with such Section 1.150-2, with the proceeds of Indebtedness for Expenditures 
made on, after or within 60 days prior to the date of the adoption of this 
Resolution with respect to the Project, except that Expenditures made more 
than 60 days prior to the date hereof may be reimbursed as to certain de 
minimis or preliminary expenditures described in Treasury Regulations Section 
1.150-2(f) and as to other expenditures permitted under applicable Treasury 
Regulations. 


 
3.  The maximum principal amount of Indebtedness expected to be issued for the 


Project is 600,000. 
 


4.  This Resolution shall take effect immediately upon its adoption. 
 
 
 
 


Adopted:  September 14, 2012 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


Secretary of the Board of Visitors 








ATTACHMENT H 
 


RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 
Resolution 


September 14, 2012 
 


Approval for a Capital Project to Initiate Planning to Renovate Curie Hall using 
Nongeneral Funds 


 
 
 


WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors approved the Six-Year Capital 
Outlay Plan on September 16, 2011, which included the renovation of Curie Hall (the “Project”), 
a science building built in the 1969; and 


 
WHEREAS, Radford University (the “Institution”) has been authorized to initiate 


construction on a new Center for the Sciences building in 2012; and 
 


WHEREAS, the Institution has identified the renovation of the Project as a critical 
capital project to complete the academic plan for the College of Science and Technology; and 


 
WHEREAS, the Institution has plans to undertake the renovation of the Project; and 


 
WHEREAS, authorization to initiate planning will expedite the project schedule, reduce 


the impact of inflationary cost increases on the overall project cost, and save valuable state 
resources; and 


 
WHEREAS, the Institution requests nongeneral fund authorization for up to $750,000 


which shall be reimbursed when the project is funded to move into the construction phase; and 
 


WHEREAS, the Institution will make expenditures (the “Expenditures”) in connection 
with the Project; and 


 
WHEREAS, the Institution may determine that the funds advanced and to be advanced 


to pay Expenditures will be reimbursed to the Institution from the proceeds of one or more 
obligations to be issued by or on behalf of the Institution (the “Indebtedness”). 


 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF VISITORS OF 


THE INSTITUTION: 
 


1.   The Board of Visitors authorizes the Institution to initiate planning to renovate 
Curie Hall using up to $750,000 in nongeneral funds for which it shall be 
reimbursed when the project is funded to move into the construction phase. 


 
2.   The Board of Visitors of the Institution hereby adopts this declaration of official 


intent u n d e r  T r e a s u r y  R e g u l a t i o n s  S e c t i o n  1.150-2 and  declares  
that  the Institution intends to reimburse itself, in accordance with such Section 
1.150-2, with the proceeds of Indebtedness for Expenditures made on, after or 
within 60 days prior to the date of the adoption of this Resolution with 
respect to the Project, except that Expenditures made more than 60 days prior to 
the date hereof 







may be reimbursed as to certain de minimis or preliminary expenditures described 
in Treasury Regulations Section 1.150-2(f) and as to other expenditures permitted 
under applicable Treasury Regulations. 


 
3.   The maximum principal amount of Indebtedness expected to be issued for the 


Project is $750,000. 
 


4.   This Resolution shall take effect immediately upon its adoption. 
 
 
 
 


Adopted:  September 14, 2012 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


Secretary of the Board of Visitors 
 








ATTACHMENT I 
 


Radford University Board of Visitors 
Resolution 


September 14, 2012 
 


Approval of Radford University’s Weapons Regulation 
 
 


WHEREAS, the Radford University Governance and Administration Committee has 
agreed that a Weapons Regulation needs to be implemented on Radford University 
campus for the safety of the university community; and  


 
WHEREAS, the Governance and Administration Committee voted affirmatively to 
forward such Weapons Regulation to the Board of Visitors for approval at its 
September 14, 2012 meeting;  


 


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, the Radford University Board of Visitors 
approves the Radford University Weapons Regulation, a copy of the Weapons 
Regulation is attached hereto. 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


Adopted:  September 14, 2012 







Radford University  


Definitions 


The following words and terms when used in this chapter shall have the following meanings 
unless the context clearly indicates otherwise: 


“Firearms” are defined as any gun, rifle, pistol, or handgun designed to fire any projectile 
including but not limited to bullets, BBs, pellets, or shots, including paint balls, regardless of the 
propellant used.   


“Police officer” means law-enforcement officials appointed pursuant to Article 3 (§ 15.2-1609 et 
seq.) of Chapter 16 and Chapter 17 (§ 15.2-1700 et seq.) of Title 15.2, Chapter 17 (§ 23-232 et 
seq.) of Title 23, Chapter 2 (§ 29.1-200 et seq.) of Title 29.1, and Chapter 1 (§ 52-1 et seq.) of 
Title 52 of the Code of Virginia, currently sworn federal law-enforcement officers, and currently 
sworn and certified law-enforcement officers of all other jurisdictions of the United States of 
America.  


“University property” means any property owned, leased or controlled by Radford University.  


“Weapons” are defined as any instrument of combat, or any object not designed as an instrument 
of combat but carried for the purpose of inflicting or threatening bodily injury.  Examples 
include but are not limited to firearms, knives with fixed blades or pocket knives with blades 
longer than four inches, razors, metal knuckles, blackjacks, hatchets, bows and arrows, nun 
chahkas, foils, stun weapons, or any explosive or incendiary device.  Stun weapon is defined as 
any device that emits a momentary or pulsed output which is electrical, audible, optical or 
electromagnetic in nature and which is designed to temporarily incapacitate a person.   


Possession Of Weapons Prohibited 


The university’s employees, students, and volunteers are prohibited from carrying, maintaining, 
or storing a firearm or weapon on any university property.  Any visitor or other third party 
attending a sporting, entertainment, or educational event, or visiting an academic or 
administrative office building, dining facility, or residence hall, is prohibited from carrying, 
maintaining, or storing a firearm or weapon on any university facility, even if the owner has a 
valid permit.  This prohibition also applies to all events on campus where people congregate in 
any public or outdoor areas.   


Any such individual who is reported or discovered to possess a firearm or weapon on university 
property will be asked to remove it immediately from university property.  Failure to comply 
may result in a student conduct referral, an employee disciplinary action, and/or arrest.   


 


 







Exceptions To Prohibition 


The following groups are exempted from this regulation:  


1. Employees may possess or carry a firearm or weapon only if the employee is: 
a. Required to possess the firearm or weapon as a part of the employee’s job duties 


with Radford University;  
b. Using the firearm or weapon in conjunction with training received by the 


employee in order to perform the responsibilities of his/her job with the 
university;  


c. A certified and sworn police officer employed by the Radford University Police 
Department;  


d. Currently a sworn and certified state or federal law enforcement officer who 
carries proper identification;  


e. Participating in a program sponsored by the Radford University Police 
Department, wherein the firearms are provided by the Department and utilized 
only during supervision by the Department.   


2. Students may possess and use appropriate tools, such as saws, knives, and other such 
implements, necessary for the performance of their job duties or school work, or for 
student recreational purposes approved under university policy or while participating in a 
program sponsored by the Radford University Police Department wherein the firearms 
are provided by the Department and utilized only during supervision by the Department.   


3. The Chief of the Radford University Police Department, or his or her designee, may 
authorize in writing a student or employee to store a firearm or weapon covered by this 
chapter with the Radford University Police Department.  A request for permission 
pursuant to this exception shall be addressed in advance to the Chief of the Radford 
University Police Department, or his or her designee, where it will be evaluated on a 
case-by-case basis in accordance with state and federal law, university policy and 
procedure, and the safety of the university community. 


4. Contractors and others on campus whose duties require possession and use of 
construction equipment, including but not limited to pneumatic nail guns, may possess 
and use such equipment only in performance of their job duties through a valid 
contractual or legal relationship with Radford University.   


 


Person Lawfully In Charge 


In addition to individuals authorized by university policy, Radford University police officers, and 
other police officers acting pursuant to a mutual aid agreement or by concurrent jurisdiction, are 
lawfully in charge for the purposes of forbidding entry upon or remaining upon university 
property while possessing or carrying weapons in violation of this prohibition.   
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ATTACHMENT J 
 


President Penelope W. Kyle's Report to the Radford University Board of Visitors 
September 14, 2012 


 
Division of Academic Affairs 


 
 


College of Humanities and Behavioral Sciences 
 
• A collaboration between CHBS and the College of Visual and Performing Arts, Radford 


University again hosted the month-long Governor’s School for the Humanities and 
Governor’s School for the Visual and Performing Arts, enrolling 200 exceptionally qualified 
high school students from across Virginia. 


 
• The Department of Psychology graduate program in school psychology received "national 


recognition" status from its accrediting agency. 
 
• Professors of Criminal Justice Stephen Owen and Tod Burke co- authored a book, 


"Foundations of Criminal Justice," published by Oxford University Press. 
 
• English Professor Carolyn Mathews was nominated for the 2012 U.S. 


Professors of the Year Awards, sponsored by the Council for the 
Advancement and Support of Education. 


 
McConnell Library 


 
• The library invested in electronic access to back files of print, microform and primary 


resources, improving access and reducing shelf-space requirements. 
 
• The library acquired 214,493 e-books, added 7,182 print titles and 


8,720 streaming video titles. 
 
• Archives added two major coal and labor collections. 


 
College of Science and Technology 


 
• The College of Science and Technology hosted Camp Invention in 


June for 108 rising first through rising sixth graders. 
 
• In July, the Forensic Science Institute hosted the National Institute of Justice Mid-


Atlantic/Mid-Appalachian Innovations in Forensic Science Workshop for law enforcement 
officials across Virginia. 


 
• The College of Science and Technology hosted the seventh annual Summer Bridge Program 


in July for 79 high school girls interested in science, technology and mathematics. 
 


College of Visual and Performing Arts 
 
• Professor Steve Arbury worked with the Athens Institute for Education and Research to 


convene a conference in Athens, Greece, in early June. 
 
• Assistant Professor of Dance Bob Boross used 10 RU dance majors as part of his 
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professional research in New York, where they performed his choreography in two major 
dance showcases. 


 
• The Department of Dance conducted its sixth International Summer 


Intensive Program in July at Radford University. 
 
• Associate Professors Farrell Doss, John Jacob and Kathy Mitchell of Interior Design and 


Fashion each had garments selected for a national juried apparel exhibit at the American 
Association of Family and Consumer Sciences. 


 
• Music Professor Robert Trent was the featured performer at Brazil's BRAVIO music festival. 


Assistant Professor Patricia Winter co- presented at a conference on the effects of music 
therapy on language development in young children. 


 
Waldron College of Health and Human Services 


 
• Kenneth Cox was appointed dean of Radford University's Waldron 


College of Health and Human Services. 
• Vesna Cotic Costello won an international travel grant to visit Croatia to present occupational 


therapy workshops on swallowing. 
• The Radford University Language and Literacy Summer Institute received a $86,000 


grant from the Jessie Ball DuPont Fund. 
 


College of Education and Human Development 
 
• The fastest-growing enrollments in the college are in the Department of Exercise, Sport and 


Health Education. Enrollments in its nine programs have grown from 462 students in 2004-
2005 to 836 in fall 
2012. 


 
• Professor Mark Wagstaff was invited to speak at the Japanese Outdoor Education 


Society Conference in Okinawa on leadership training. 
 
• Jennifer Jones and Katie Hilden received a $199,562 grant from the State Council of 


Higher Education to provide professional development for school leaders in reading. 
 
• Aneesh Chopra, secretary of technology for former Virginia Gov. 


Kaine, visited the GAMeS Lab in the School of Teacher Education and Leadership in 
August. 


 
College of Business and Economics 


 
• The college completed the move to its new building. 


 
• The college completed a training session for more than 20 faculty members on innovations in 


classroom teaching with Apple iPads and other applications. 
 
• COBE hosted 25 students from Israel who attended classes in the new 


COBE building. 
 
• The Government and Nonprofit Assistance Center celebrated a milestone with the 


certification of the 100th Virginia budget officer. 
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College of Graduate and Professional Studies 
 
• The first three degrees were awarded in the Doctor of Psychology 


(Psy.D.) program. 
 
• The university launched an online graduate and undergraduate catalog for the 2012-13 academic 


year. 
 
• The level of Sponsored Program activity grew from about $5 million to more than $6 million 


during the 2011-12 academic year, with a record number of RU faculty members submitting 
grants. 


Division of Advancement and Alumni Affairs 
 
 
University Advancement raised $4.796 million in fiscal year 2011-12 and was $243,402 above the 
previous year’s total, representing a 5 percent increase in giving, but $1.2 million below the goal of 
$6 million. Included in the fiscal year total was $1.370 million in current use funds, 
$1.196 million in endowment giving, $812,726 in gifts in kind and 
$1.155 million in new pledges. Alumni participation was 5 percent (3,066), and faculty and 
staff participation was 11 percent, the same levels as the previous fiscal year. 


 
 
Tony Lee was hired in June as director for annual giving, and Ja'Marcus Hampton joined 
Advancement in July as director of major gifts for athletics. Both are experienced fundraisers in 
their fields and are hitting the ground running. Major giving staff completed the fiscal year having 
made more than 1,400 visits, closed 48 major gifts and completed 127 "asks." 


 
 
An alumni survey was completed to measure the attitudes of alumni related to The Magazine of 
Radford University and other media reaching that constituency. The major findings included a desire 
for the print version still to be available in addition to the new online version; more 
in-depth stories; focus on student, alumni and faculty news; improved photography; and 
historical (then and now) stories. 


 
As of Aug. 15, Advancement has raised $1.062 million in gifts and pledges. Annual giving initiated 
and completed an athletics-focused telemarketing campaign in July that included coaches, student-
athletes and student callers. They secured more than 100 gifts totaling more than 
$11,000. Alumni Relations personnel hosted six regional events in July and August, and are 
soliciting and securing volunteers to support for 
Homecoming Weekend Oct. 5-7. 


 
Division of Finance and Administration 


 
 
Dining Services (Chartwells)  
On July 1, Chartwells signed a new five-year contract with an option for an additional five years. As 
part of the new contract, Chartwells will provide to RU: 


 







Page 4 of 10  


• A new commission rate of 26 percent of all sales 
 
• $6.1 million in renovations over life of contract 


 
• A commission advance of $4 million 


 
• A continuity bonus of $1.5 million 


 
• Vending services through Chartwells sister company Canteen 


 
Chartwells completed three capital improvement projects over the summer: 


 
• Outtakes Café opened in the new College of Business and Economic building with a menu of 


sandwiches, salads, sushi, soups, snacks and drinks. A COBE scholarship fund will receive 1 
percent of the café's gross sales. 


 
• Austin Grill opened in the Hurlburt Student Center serving fresh 


Southwestern cuisine and burgers. 
 
• Also in the student center, Chartwells renovated Chick-fil-A and will add the chain's signature 


milkshakes. 
 


Conference Services  
Summer 2012 was successful, although there were fewer groups overall than in summer 2011. 
Returning groups included athletic camps, adult and youth academic enrichment programs, 
Virginia Governor’s School and the Southeast Unitarian Universalist Summer Institute. The 
number of one- to two-day corporate meetings increased by nine. 


 
Budget and Financial Planning  
The office developed an automated nightly process to adjust budgets for education and general 
fringe benefits, working with Information Technology to conceptualize and map out the process. 
The process went into production July 1, freeing up staff resources and improving efficiency. 


 
Closing the final fiscal year of the three-year SWaM (small, women and minority-owned) Plan, 
the university exceeded its goals for each year. Fiscal 2012 results were: 


 
 


Spending targets 
(percentage of total 
university 
discretionary spend) 


 
Minority 
business 
enterprises 


 
Women 
business 
enterprises 


 
Small business 
enterprises 


Total 
SWaM 
percentage 
goal 


Targeted goal FY2012 7.00% 4.00% 25.03% 36.03% 
Actual percentages 
FY2012 


 
9.50% 


 
5.80% 


 
47.50% 


 
62.90% 


 
 


A new five-year SWaM Plan began July 1 with the following 
expenditure goals as a percentage of Radford University’s projected total discretionary 
expenditures: 
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Spending targets 
(percentage of total 
university 
discretionary spend) 


 
Minority 
business 
enterprises 


 
Women 
business 
enterprises 


 
Small business 
enterprises 


Total 
SWaM 
percentage 
goal 


FY 2013 7.20% 4.23% 27.03% 38.26% 
FY 2014 7.40% 4.47% 28.03% 39.60% 
FY 2015 7.60% 4.70% 29.03% 40.73% 
FY 2016 10.00% 8.00% 30.03% 48.03% 
FY 2017 12.00% 10.00% 31.03% 53.03% 


 
 


Emergency Preparedness  
Siren testing on campus was completed, with the newest siren deployed on the COBE 
building. 
Preliminary testing and stage rollout were completed on Alertus, the 
desktop system that will display the RU Alert message on RU network computers. The first 
rollout was to computer labs and classrooms, with the next "push" to faculty and staff 
computers in the next month. 
IT has resolved the 15-minute delay experienced with the RU Alert message. 
The first and second training sessions for Continuity of Operations Plan 
implementation were completed with academic and business departments. 


 
Facilities Management  
Major renovations were completed in Bondurant Auditorium and Moffett, McGuffey and 
Walker halls. Dozens of plumbing fixtures, main water meters and water heaters were replaced 
across campus. Facilities Management crews provided Spring Commencement setup and 
support, completed the move from Davis, Fairfax, Whitt and Downey to the new COBE 
building and removed more than 85,000 pounds of debris after June's wind storms. The campus 
Car Share Program was initiated, a rental-car contract with Enterprise was negotiated and 
signed, and signage was erected for new Radford Transit bus stops. 


 
Division of Information Technology 


 
 
• The Division of Information Technology (IT) coordinated and installed the technology to 


support the new College of Business and Economics building, including 13 classrooms with 
full HD capabilities, a trading room with 37 workstations and a digital stock market ticker, a 
videoconference classroom, digital signage and electronic door access. 


 
• New audio systems were installed in Bondurant Auditorium, Covington foyer and art 


museum, Muse banquet hall and Hurlburt auditorium. Upgrades included new 
components and digital audio processing for enhanced functionality and improved sound. 
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• Working with electrical contractors and Capital Outlay and Construction, Network Services 
personnel connected and tested voice, data, cable TV and door access cabling in the newly 
renovated Moffett Hall. 


 
• Upgrading computer lab technology continues to be a major goal. In August, Academic 


Technologies replaced 140 Windows computers in campus labs and upgraded several software 
packages. 


 
• The system that provides Dynamic Host Configuration Protocol (DHCP) and Domain Name 


System (DNS), key components required to access the campus network, was upgraded for 
needed redundancy as well as increased reliability and security. 


 
• To enhance security of the campus wireless network, all resident students are now required 


to use an encrypted connection. The existing unencrypted network in academic buildings 
will be phased out this fall. 


 
• A new enterprise storage array was purchased and installed to help meet the growing demand 


for disk space. This new storage array will provide additional storage capacity along with 
improved disaster recovery capabilities. Also, a new set of servers was installed to provide 
space for departmental shares that are commonly used for information used by many 
individuals. 


 
• Active Directory, the service that provides authentication for many technology services on 


campus, was upgraded to the latest functional level. This provides enhanced security and 
brings Radford University in line with its current IT Policies and Procedures. 


 
• New fiber optic cable was installed from Calhoun to Armstrong utilizing a previously 


unused route. When integrated, this new fiber route will provide another layer of 
redundancy to the campus network. 


 
• Alarm systems were added at two new locations on campus to improve safety and security. 


The Disability Resource Office and the Student Counseling Center were equipped with state-
of-the-art silent alarm systems that report directly to the University Police Department. The 
Student Health Center’s alarm system was also upgraded to the same technology. 


 
• The Doctor of Physical Therapy program in Roanoke received eight new electronic learning 


facilities. 
 
• New video and audio technology for recording lectures and electronic presentations was 


installed in 12 classrooms. 
 
• A new high-definition RU cable-TV channel was added to provide an improved picture for 


digital signage over the RU cable network. A second high-definition channel was added to 
provide an HD outlet for student-selected movies on the RU cable network. 


 
• In cooperation with the RU School of Communication, TV studio facilities in Porterfield 


Hall were upgraded to provide a broadcast quality method for linking local presentations 
to a worldwide audience as well as local TV stations. 


 
• Radford University and Radford Transit are unveiling new tools for riders, including a real-


time bus arrival predictor and real-time bus tracker. The information will be accessible via 
the Web, mobile devices, SMS text messaging, telephone, LED signage and through the 
RUmobile app. 


 
• RUmobile release 1.2 was implemented, with RUmobile release 1.3 scheduled for rollout. 
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Enhancements will include the ability to view RU Express, Meal Plan and Lab Print 
account balances as well as a sub-menu containing Facebook, Twitter, YouTube and Flickr. 


 
• New versions of the Banner ERP Suite were installed, tested and implemented. 


 
• The installation, testing and migration to CQ5.5 Content Management System (CMS) used for 


radford.edu were completed to provide additional functionality for Web content editors as well 
as issue resolutions. 


 
• A total of 134 departments have moved into the CMS; 28 are in the process of migrating; 


and about a dozen have not begun the process yet. The website migration project is about 
nine months ahead of schedule. 


 
• Web Communications kicked off a project to create a mobile- optimized version of 


the RU website. The first phase is to be completed by the end of 2012. 
 
• The undergraduate admissions website, RU and You, was brought into the CMS and 


launched in June. The site was previously hosted off campus. 
 
• In collaboration with University Relations, a “Reasons to Love Radford” campaign 


was launched on social media and the RU website. 
Division of Student Affairs 


 
 
Freshman Welcome Week and First Six Weeks  
For 2012's Freshman Welcome Week and First Six Weeks initiative, both the outcomes and the 
process were special, providing a supportive welcome for entering freshmen and the opportunity 
for cross-divisional collaboration for the planners. Among the outcomes were the following: 
• A total of 2,292 new students moved into residence halls between 8 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. on 


Friday, Aug. 24, with robust volunteer coordination and assistance—and without incident. 
More than 400 returning students, faculty and staff volunteered that day. 


 
• A total of 3,187 moved into residence halls over the Aug. 24-26 weekend. 


 
• Several hundred students turned out for the first freshman class photo with President Kyle on 


Aug. 24, and 1,300 participated in the Freshman Convocation on Sunday, Aug. 26. Sunday 
also included the Southern Sunday program and bus tours to welcome students to the City of 
Radford. 


 
• Student Activities hosted dozens of events throughout the 10 days of Welcome Week, 


highlighted by the RU Ready Bash on Friday, Radford After Dark movie on Saturday and 
Up All Night on the following Friday. 


 
Integrating Admissions and Housing Planning  
Over the past two summers, a team of Student Affairs and Academic Affairs (Admissions 
and Enrollment Management) professionals has developed and implemented an integrated 
planning process to align admissions recruitment activities with student housing placements. 
Efforts included implementation of a housing management software system, an enrollment 
check-in system to confirm student attendance and update emergency contact information, an 
integrated admissions and housing data set to allow non-duplicated tracking of students’ 
status through spring and summer, and an off-campus housing occupancy survey to identify 
vacancies in the greater Radford and Christiansburg city areas. 
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Department of Athletics 
 
2011-12 by the Numbers:  
2 – Big South Tournament Champs, NCAA Tournament teams 
(Women's Soccer, Men's Tennis) 
2 – Big South Individual Champions 
3 – Big South Regular Season Titles 
4 – Big South Coaches of the Year 
5 – Big South Players of the Year 
5 – Team academic awards 
46 – All-conference selections 
40 – All-academic selections 
54% – Percentage of student-athletes with a GPA better than 3.0 


 
Men’s Soccer 
• The team enters the 2012 season on the heels of a 9-8-1 overall record in 2011, its second 


winning season in a decade. 
• Top returning scorer Luis Grande (8 goals in '11) is one of three captains for this 


season. 
 


Women’s Soccer 
• The defending Big South Champions were picked to finish second in the league’s preseason 


poll. 
• Defender Tyler Drake was named Big South Preseason Defensive 


Player of the Year. 
 


Field Hockey 
• The 2012 roster is young—15 players are either freshmen or sophomores. 
• Freshman Stacey Mackintosh (Clifton, Md.) earned NorPac Co- Rookie of the Week 


honors after tallying her first collegiate goal against Central Michigan on Aug. 25. 
 


Volleyball 
 
• The Highlanders were picked to finish second in the Big South 


Preseason Poll. 
• 14 letter winners from last year’s Big South runner-up squad return for 2012. 


 
Men’s Golf 
• Weston Eklund, a returner and the team’s top scorer a season ago, had an accomplished 


summer on the amateur circuits, winning a pair of tournaments. 
 


Women’s Golf 
• Over the summer, rising sophomore Alexandra Austin won the 


Women’s District of Columbia Golf Association Championship. 
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Men’s Basketball 
• Second-year head coach Mike Jones announced a schedule that includes 13 home games, 


along with games at Wake Forest and West Virginia. 
• Eight players returned from last year, including top scorers R.J. Price and Javonte Green. 


 
Women’s Basketball 
• Fifth-year head coach Tajama Abraham Ngongba’s schedule for the season includes trips to 


ACC opponents North Carolina, Clemson and Miami, as well as 13 home contests. 
• The Highlanders return a seasoned squad including six seniors and top scorers Da’Naria 


Erwin Spencer and Ashley Buckhannon. 
 
 


Baseball 
• Radford had three players selected in the 2012 MLB First Year Player Draft, highlighted by 


first round selection Eddie Butler (46th overall, Colorado Rockies), the first player in Big 
South history to be selected in the first round. 


 
Softball 
• Maggie Johnson, an assistant at Radford for six seasons and former head coach at Georgia 


Southern, took over the Radford softball program in August. 
• Nichole Beall ('12) was named a 2012 NFCA All-American, the first in program history; and 


was selected as the 2012 VaSID State Player of the Year. 
 


Swimming and Diving 
• Ian Coffey was named in July as the third head coach in the program’s history. 


 
Track and Field 
• Men’s Track and Field earned the Big South’s team Sportsmanship 


Award for the second straight season. 
• Women’s Track and Field earned the USTFCCCA’s team All- Academic award for 


the second year in a row. 
 
Men’s Tennis 
• Radford returns five starters from last year's team that went 20-6. The Highlanders have won 


58 of their last 64 matches against Big South competition. 
 
Women’s Tennis 
• Coming off their most successful season since 1990 with a 17-7 record, the 


Highlanders return four starters this season. 
• Bruce Harrison was named Big South Coach of the Year for 2012.  
Other Personnel 
 
• Garrett Kelly was promoted to director of operations, Men's 


Basketball. 
• Women’s Basketball added assistant coaches Victoria Best and 


Danielle Dawson, and director of operations Lindsay Walter. 
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• Baseball hired Ryan Connolly as assistant coach, former player Matt Mack ('12) as volunteer 
assistant coach and former Highlander and Colorado Rockies pitcher Ryan Speier as student 
assistant coach. 


• Softball hired former player Michelle Carlson ('08) as assistant coach. 
• Michelle Huffman was hired as assistant strength and conditioning coach. 
• U.S. Olympic Trials participant ('08 and '12) JaRod Tobler was named assistant 


coach for Track and Field. 
• Patrick Pyrch joined the Swimming and Diving staff as diving coach. 





